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Memo to M. Melgar.pdf

 

Dear Chair Melgar, President Peskin, Supervisor Preston and Mr. Carroll:

Attached are two pdfs.

One pdf is an example of a UDU that could have been protected by this legislation because a
long term tenant apparently lived in the UDU.    The tenant was apparently bought out.  The
structure no longer has a UDU which was legally removed in 2016 with a permit.  From the
plans viewed at DBI Records this UDU was separately accessed through a side (tradesman-
style) passageway and from the layout seemed very livable.  It looked like the ADUs that the
City and State are trying to promote. This is a confounding issue as the City tries to create
housing without losing units, meeting the goal of 36,000 units, 20,000 of which need to be
affordable. Most people agree that existing UDUs can provide more affordable tenant housing.

The recent release of Affordable Housing Leadership Council report doesn’t specifically
mention UDUs but it does specifically discuss preservation.

The details of this particular project with the UDU (which also has issues with the Section 317
Demo Calc values) suggests that there should also be some sort of criteria for length of
ownership to receive a waiver from the CUA as suggested in the memo below.  The timeline
of this project in the first pdf is a follows:  Sold (twice) in 2014, Site Permit issued in 2016 and
CFC issued in 2020.  (Since the CFC there was a sale in 2020, in 2021 and again in 2024).
 All of this is shown in the first pdf.

The other pfd is the memo sent to the Planning Commission and Chair Melgar when this
legislation was reviewed by the Staff and Commission.  In the memo I suggested that in
addition to the three year requirement post waiver of the CUA, there should be an “and”
requiring pre-waiver ownership of at least two years in order to receive the waiver.  Given the
example of “ownership” in the first pdf lasting six years for this speculative project, a two year
requirement seems reasonable.

The other point in the memo was about kitchens.  As explained in the memo if there is an
existing kitchen in the UDU at the time of seeking the waiver, it should not be removed.

As stated in the memo the rent controlled provision in the legislation is great.

Thank you.
Sincerely,
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To:  Supervisor Myrna Melgar

From: Georgia Schuttish

Cc:  Michael Farrah, Veronica Flores, Aaron Starr and Jennifer Fieber

Re: Board File No. 231185 (CUAs for Removal of UDUs)

Date: January 12, 2024



Dear Supervisor Melgar:



Thanks for this legislation and thanks to the Planning Staff for their summary.



I didn’t know about this legislation until I read the Advance Calendar the other 
day.  Prior to last week’s Planning Commission meeting, I submitted three emails 
to the Commission with examples of UDUs in speculative projects.  My main 
points with the three examples was to make sure that all available information 
(Google Earth, real estate web ads, past permits, etc) was part of the Staff’s 
research in making sure there was no UDU during the Screening required under 
Section 317 (b) (13) and the tenancy/occupancy issues if there was a UDU.



I understand what the intent is and and I can see the enormous value in this 
legislation. It makes sense for many families/property owners.  But I have two 
suggestions:



1.  If a UDU seeking the waiver has a kitchen, the kitchen cannot be removed.



2.    That in addition to allowing the waiver “only where the owner resides in 


the primary dwelling unit at the time of application to remove the UDU and 


intends to remain in the primary dwelling unit for at least three years after 


removal of the UDU is approved”, there should also be  an “and” clause with 
the residence requirement of “X” years that the property was owned by the 
owner prior to the application.  The “X” number of years should be more than 


1







one year, but at least one year.   Two years seems reasonable.  This would 
protect and preserve the UDU from speculative development or flipping.



Here is why: 


#1  It is understandable if a UDU is just a bedroom and a bath that a property 
owner would think they were just buying a SFH with some “rooms down”.  But if 
there is a kitchen in this space that should raise a red flag.  I would hope that 
new property owners had a reputable agent and/or a complete disclosure form 
and/or an inspection that would alert them to the fact of the UDU. However, I 
think it has been the general practice that in the rare instances that the 


Commission has allowed the merger of two units, the property owner is 


required to maintain the kitchen in the second unit.  (i.e. I think there was one 
like this up on Nob Hill merging two condos when the Supervisor was on the 
Commission).  The point was that retaining the kitchen would give the option of 
separating the units at a later date.   This would be the same with a UDU that 
had a kitchen.  The future housing opportunity of the UDU as separate and 
independent and rent controlled housing should be considered for protection 
and preservation.



#2. The three projects in the emails that I sent to the Commission all took out the 
Alteration Permits within a few months of the purchase of the property.  Two of 
the three re-sold the the properties immediately upon completion.  The third has 
not yet received the CFC.  (I forwarded the email on this third project to Ms. 
Fieber.).  Without some period of ownership prior to the waiver, a project 
sponsor could hypothetically say they reside there even if they purchased 
the property a few months ago.  I know that there is a requirement that they 
live there for at least three years after the waiver, but this suggestion is just 
to plug up any potential cracks with speculative development or flipping.  
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CONCLUSION 


The Staff Report said on page 2, that 112 Clipper Street would benefit from this 
Ordinance.   Attached are two web ads from the time of sale in January 2020.  
For any prospective owner it seems to me that it was quite clear that there was 
a UDU on the property.  Certainly by 2020 when this property sold for over $2 
million, the whole issue of UDUs as housing that needed to be preserved and 
legalized was on everyone’s radar.  I am not trying to point fingers at this 
particular property owner.  But information is available and if an owner is 
spending over $2 million to buy a house they shouldn’t be an “unsuspecting 
buyer”.  Even if they are spending over $1 million this is still true.   



But rather what I want to point out is that getting a waiver seems like a privilege 
that should be granted to the property owners that the legislation is intended 
for….large, multi-generational, extended families…and that the waiver 
shouldn’t be for what may turn out to be a speculative project that ultimately is a 
negative for the City’s housing stock.   As written in the Findings for this 
legislation:   “The General Plan recognizes that existing housing is the 
greatest stock of rental and financially accessible residential units, and is a 
resource in need of protection”.



I think the rent control provision is great.



Thank you.

Sincerely,

Georgia Schuttish



Attachments on pages 4 and 5 from two separate real estate ads
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Georgia Schuttish



To:  Supervisor Myrna Melgar

From: Georgia Schuttish

Cc:  Michael Farrah, Veronica Flores, Aaron Starr and Jennifer Fieber

Re: Board File No. 231185 (CUAs for Removal of UDUs)

Date: January 12, 2024


Dear Supervisor Melgar:


Thanks for this legislation and thanks to the Planning Staff for their summary.
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research in making sure there was no UDU during the Screening required under 
Section 317 (b) (13) and the tenancy/occupancy issues if there was a UDU.


I understand what the intent is and and I can see the enormous value in this 
legislation. It makes sense for many families/property owners.  But I have two 
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1.  If a UDU seeking the waiver has a kitchen, the kitchen cannot be removed.
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one year, but at least one year.   Two years seems reasonable.  This would 
protect and preserve the UDU from speculative development or flipping.


Here is why: 

#1  It is understandable if a UDU is just a bedroom and a bath that a property 
owner would think they were just buying a SFH with some “rooms down”.  But if 
there is a kitchen in this space that should raise a red flag.  I would hope that 
new property owners had a reputable agent and/or a complete disclosure form 
and/or an inspection that would alert them to the fact of the UDU. However, I 
think it has been the general practice that in the rare instances that the 

Commission has allowed the merger of two units, the property owner is 

required to maintain the kitchen in the second unit.  (i.e. I think there was one 
like this up on Nob Hill merging two condos when the Supervisor was on the 
Commission).  The point was that retaining the kitchen would give the option of 
separating the units at a later date.   This would be the same with a UDU that 
had a kitchen.  The future housing opportunity of the UDU as separate and 
independent and rent controlled housing should be considered for protection 
and preservation.


#2. The three projects in the emails that I sent to the Commission all took out the 
Alteration Permits within a few months of the purchase of the property.  Two of 
the three re-sold the the properties immediately upon completion.  The third has 
not yet received the CFC.  (I forwarded the email on this third project to Ms. 
Fieber.).  Without some period of ownership prior to the waiver, a project 
sponsor could hypothetically say they reside there even if they purchased 
the property a few months ago.  I know that there is a requirement that they 
live there for at least three years after the waiver, but this suggestion is just 
to plug up any potential cracks with speculative development or flipping.  
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a UDU on the property.  Certainly by 2020 when this property sold for over $2 
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legalized was on everyone’s radar.  I am not trying to point fingers at this 
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spending over $2 million to buy a house they shouldn’t be an “unsuspecting 
buyer”.  Even if they are spending over $1 million this is still true.   
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that should be granted to the property owners that the legislation is intended 
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